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Mr. President,

I wish to thank the High Commissioner for his report.
We remain gravely concerned about intensifying widespread and systematic violations of human rights and fundamental freedoms, continuing massive repressions against civil society, journalists, independent media and all active citizens in Belarus, as reported by the High Commissioner. Moreover, some of those acts may amount to crimes against humanity. 

We denounce torture and ill-treatment of detainees by state authorities, inhumane conditions in prisons, lack of due process and fair trial guarantees. Lawyers are also subject of unfair repressions. We are witnessing instrumentalisation and abuse of the justice system in Belarus. We fully support independent international investigation of all atrocities by appropriate mechanisms.

We strongly condemn further restrictive measures of Belarusian authorities against freedom of expression and independent media, both online and offline. Labelling of all independent media “extremists” and using terrorism- or extremism-related charges against journalists and active citizens is unacceptable.
We call on Belarusian authorities to immediately and unconditionally release all citizens detained or sentenced for exercising their legitimate human rights and to ensure their full rehabilitation. We are most gravely concerned about imprisoned journalist and blogger Ihar Losik and his wife Darya. The long-term pressure of the Lukashenko regime on his family and inhuman treatment in the prison recently led Ihar to an attempted suicide.

Mr. High Commissioner, how could your office further follow up on media freedom in Belarus in general and on Ihar Losik´s case in particular?
I thank you.
